PRESENTATION BY NIGEL WATERS ON BEHALF OF THE TOMAREE RATEPAYERS AND RESIDENTS ASSOCIATION INCORPORATED TO PLANNING ASSESSMENT COMMISION MEETING – MACKAS SAND PROJECT MODIFICATION 1
PACIFIC DUNES GOLF CLUB, MEDOWIE - THURSDAY 19 SEPTEMBER 2013

Intro for TRRA.
TRRA Inc. opposes the approval of this alternate road based on concerns for public safety on Nelson Bay Road, particularly at the Richardson Road roundabout and the access point for the road onto Nelson Bay Road.  These concerns will be detailed later in this presentation.
We challenge whether the application should be accepted as a mere modification under Section 75W of the EP&A Act. Clearly the alternate road proposal, together with the proposed extension of operating hours, is likely to change both production levels and transportation volumes.  They have the potential to significantly change the operating parameters of the business. 

It is not unreasonable to presume that any business which invests considerably in infrastructure such as this road, will be looking to receive a good return.  Our main concern is that Mackas Sand has development approval to extract 2 million tonnes of sand per annum in total from Lots 220 and 218 and yet here we are seeing a modification application and traffic studies being assessed based on only 25% of the maximum extraction volumes permitted by the development consent. We submit that potential total peak truck movements at least from both these sites must be considered when assessing the risk to road users.

We also submit that the cumulative impact of all current and planned mining operations should be considered. We are aware that other mining licences are being approved in the vicinity which could only be serviced by Nelson Bay Road. The planning system should provide for all mining operators contributing to an overall traffic and road capacity problem to be required to contribute also to the cost of remedial roadworks.  In this case, the obvious requirement is a major upgrade to a four lane divided highway, with appropriate turning lanes and if necessary traffic controls.  If the Commission is unable to consider the cumulative impact then we submit that the process is clearly flawed and that the NSW legislation relating to mining approvals could require review. In this case we call on the Commission to acknowledge the deficiency in the current system and to recommend legislative changes. 
Nelson Bay Road is a very important road both for local residents - including the 25,000+ residents of the Tomaree peninsula for whom it is the only access road, and for the 1.5 milllon +  holiday makers who use the road every year (at peak holiday times there can be 75,000 people staying in the area serviced by Nelson Bay Road)
.
The already approved access route via Lavis Lane avoids additional traffic from Lot 218 using the single lane section of Nelson Bay Road east of the airport (which is already used by trucks servicing Lot 220).  While sand trucks using this route will still need to use single lane roads - either Nelson Bay Road to Fern Bay and Newcastle or Cabbage Tree Road to Tomago and the Pacific Highway - at least the traffic is shared between two routes.
This modification proposal, if approved, would result in very significant extra heavy vehicle traffic on another single lane stretch of Nelson Bay Road.  We submit that it would significantly increase the risk to public safety for users of Nelson Bay Road, particularly at the Richardson Road Roundabout (which all traffic to and from both Tomaree and Tilligerry Peninsulas have to use) and where the alternate road links with a single lane section of Nelson Bay Road. 
The Department asserts that it is satisfied that the existing traffic counts and future predictions have included truck movements from Lot 220.   However, the Traffic Study reported in the EA does not expressly identify the number of truck movements servicing the Mackas Sand operation, and there can be no assurance that counts included the normal volume of existing movements. 
We commend the Department for calling for an additional Traffic Study to be undertaken in February this year on the impact on the Richardson Road roundabout by sand trucks doing a U turn to return to the mine entry point.  However, disappointingly, as with the previous study, the February study still assumed only 25% of the potential volume of traffic if the licensee increases production to the limits of its approval, being the 2 million tonnes extraction approved in the development consent for Lots 220 and 218 combined. The EPA has confirmed in writing (22 Feb 2013) that the licensee may at any time apply to increase the extraction limit up to the 2 million tonnes. It is not clear if there would be any public consultation on such applications.
We have previously submitted various scenarios on truck movements in our original submission and in one forwarded on 19th April. We assume that this information is available to the Planning Assessment Commission members and we will not take you through these figures in this presentation. We recognize that truck movements are affected by supply and demand factors, but submit that the assessment needs to consider the maximum possible volumes, with specific focus on heavy vehicles, and that it has not done so adequately.
Neither study specifically identifies heavy trucks servicing Lot 220, so we have no way of assessing if the counts included the normal volume of this traffic. The February study appears to have grouped light and heavy vehicles together.  Normally from a professional traffic study you would expect a breakdown which distinguished 

· Light vehicles – private cars and utilities

· Light commercial – vans and small trucks with a single back axle

· Heavy trucks – single unit trucks with a double back axle and larger.

Without such a breakdown it is impossible to tell how many heavy vehicles are included in this study and without this information one cannot determine what will be the possible impacts of additional heavy vehicles.  For example, if only 3 heavy vehicles per hour are currently using the Richardson Road roundabout then approval of this modification could increase heavy vehicle movement by 300% to 800%, depending on whether the presumed extraction level of 0.5 Million tonnes per annum or the potential (i.e. approved) level of 2 million tonnes per annum from both Lots is taken as the base. The report notes that the ‘maximum modelled peak’ traffic from Lot 218 is 16 movements per hour.  We submit that this is an unsatisfactory basis for the Department’s assessment as it is based on the lower production level.
We regularly hear reports of queues developing in the early morning traffic at the Lemon Tree Passage Rd roundabout when an empty truck is returning to Lot 220 and making the right turn into Oakvale Rd across the morning traffic from Nelson Bay.  The distance between Lemon Tree Passage Road roundabout and the Richardson Road roundabout is very short and we suggest that significant traffic congestion in this area is likely, with an increased risk of accidents, if this modification is approved.
We note the recent approval of an additional 800 lots for residential development at Medowie, which is likely to significantly increase traffic joining Nelson Bay Road at the Medowie Road roundabout, which also plays an important role in servicing both the RAAF Williamtown Base and Newcastle airport – which is scheduled for further growth. This should also be taken into account in the assessment.
Little mention has been made of the impact of increased school holiday and weekend traffic in either study, both studies undertaken outside of these periods.  If the sand trucks are permitted to operate to the permissible production levels during these peak periods, then the consequences could be quite devastating to one of the main economic drivers for our area, that of tourism. This is another reason why approval of this modification is not in the public interest.  We also have concerns that holiday makers in particular would not be familiar with the merging of sand trucks and that this would also increase the potential for accidents.
There is limited mention in the reports of liaison with emergency services such as ambulance, fire, police and SES.  Their input would have been extremely valuable and we question whether the modification should be approved without consideration of any concerns they may have.

The planning of the intersection of the alternate road with Nelson Bay Road has clearly received expert engineering attention.  However, good design cannot guarantee the behavior of the sand truck drivers when entering the main road.  Already we hear regularly of examples of sand trucks from Lot 220 at the Oakvale Road/Lemon Tree Passage roundabout “muscling in” on other smaller vehicles. The proposed alternate access road joins a single lane section of Nelson Bay Road and will have a traffic barrier in the centre to stop eastbound trucks making right turns.  Where are the drivers of smaller vehicles to go if they need to take evasive action in response to aggressive driving?  The potential for rear end collisions of vehicles is very real should the already observed incidence of poor behavior be repeated in the higher volumes of truck movements. 
An additional consideration is that in winter visibility is often severely obscured by fog in the early morning.  This will compound the risk of accidents involving merging sand trucks.    
We sympathise with the local residents near the mine and proposed access road who have raised concerns about noise levels and the safety of their children alighting from buses in the area.
We note that the recommended Operating Conditions (4B)(page 3) contain a limit on truck movements during various periods of the day and night. However, this condition relates to noise levels and provides little reassurance to the general public or regular road users of increased traffic volumes should agreement be reached by the proponent  with all owners of 2344, 2353 and 2368 Nelson Bay Road to not have this condition applied (as per Notes under 4A).  Of particular concern is the potential for purchase of the properties by the proponent in the future.  This would in effect circumvent the condition which will otherwise incidentally limit the increase in truck movements.

There is no information available on which Government Authority would be monitoring the proposed operating conditions of consent relating to truck movements. We are concerned that without guarantees as to resources to be devoted to compliance monitoring, it is quite possible that the proponents will exceed the limits with impunity, compounding the traffic impact.  We submit that the Commission should take this risk into account.
TRRA’s main concern is about public safety, and we have not been in a position to undertake any detailed analysis of the environmental or aboriginal cultural heritage impacts of the proposal.  We have to rely on the reports of the EPA and other agencies, and hope that the Commission will carefully scrutinize the assurances that have been given.
We challenge the premise that approval of this application will provide considerable socio-economic benefits for the Worimi LALC and the local Aboriginal community. We submit that the same benefits would be achieved by use of the safer Lavis Lane option which has already been approved. 

We also challenge the reasons given for not using the approved Lavis Lane access which relate to Aboriginal cultural heritage and sand movements inundating the road.  These were not raised in relation to the original application and approval. What has changed?  

CONCLUSION

The applicant already has approval for access via Lavis Lane and has not made a case for needing an alternative, which we consider to be inferior in key respects – particularly public safety.
We submit that the inability of the proponent to reach an agreement with landowners involved in the approved route, and the other reasons given for proposing this alternate access, are not valid reasons for jeopardizing the safety of the many thousands of users of Nelson Bay Road, the only road in and out of the Tomaree Peninsula.  The planning process should not be abused as a way of overcoming disputes between neighbouring landowners or resolving commercial issues.
We challenge the determination of this modification application as being within the scope of Section 75W of the EP&A Act.  We submit that the modification is clearly likely to  “change the project’s other operating parameters, including production limits, processing and transportation rates”. The application should be rejected on this basis alone.
If the Commission rejects this argument, we further challenge the findings and recommendations of the assessment report particularly relating to what we believe to be flawed Traffic Studies and the lack of inclusion of a limit on the number of truck movements on the proposed alternate road within the proposed new Condition 31A.
Approval of this modification would not be in the public interest and would cause major safety risks to users of Nelson Bay Road, particularly at the Richardson Road roundabout, at the merging lane of the proposed road and potentially at the Medowie Road and Cabbage Tree Road roundabouts. 
If, despite our objections, the Planning Assessment Commission does decide to approve this application based on the recommendations contained in the assessment report, then it should impose further conditions that limit the production levels and resulting heavy vehicle movement volumes.  
The many thousands of Nelson Bay Road users need to be protected from unacceptable traffic volumes, particularly of heavy vehicles merging into a single lane road, arising from the cumulative effect of mining approvals in the area and from the consequent increased accident risks.  Before any alternative access involving a greater length of Nelson Bay Road is approved, these risks need to be addressed by major roadworks well beyond those proposed in this application, including meeting ‘designated haul road’ standards, to be paid for by the mining operators. 
We submit that the potential for future increases in extraction levels to the maximum allowed by the approvals for both Lots 218 and 220 need to be considered, and that they have not been in either the application or the assessment report. As demonstrated in our submissions and in this presentation, any such increases would substantially increase truck movements, even without considering other mining projects which will also need to use Nelson Bay Road.  

In conclusion, we do not believe the proponent has demonstrated either a need for the modification, or any public benefit, that would outweigh the very significant public safety risk that would result from approval.
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